Gunnison City Council Meeting and Work Meeting       
                
Wednesday, May 20, 2015, 6:00 p.m.    
Gunnison City Hall, 38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                        
Present:   City Councilmembers:  Robert Anderson, Blake Donaldson and Melissa Judy,  Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Pool Manger Kevin Havey, Centerfield City Mayor Tom Sorensen, Centerfield City Councilmembers Jaden Sorensen and Travis Leatherwood , Centerfield City Police Chief Brett McCall and Michael Kruse with the Sanpete Messenger
Work Session

6:00 p.m. Discuss Swimming Pool Budget with Centerfield City Council

Councilmember Judy noted Mayor Blackham was attending a meeting with the prison relocation committee, and had asked to be excused.  She then invited the representatives from Centerfield City to present the questions they had regarding the pool.  Pool Manager Havey reported the concession revenues were up with the increased sales of candy, and they were making money from those sales.  Recorder Braithwaite presented a copy of the current pool budget including revenues and expenditures.  The capital outlay budget was summarized.  This included the pool lights and speakers in the next years' budget with the garage doors being included in the current years' budget.  Councilmember Judy reported the July 4th committee had granted the auction proceeds to go towards the pool this year, and they have already received a bid for a splash pad.  The splash pad was bid at $75,000, and she noted they will be planning on going for a grant from CDBG.  Manager Havey explained the companies he has talked with that were more than willing to donate to the project, and felt these donations would help immensely with the features.  Councilmember Andersen recommended he also try to get the installation labor donated to help with the costs.  Councilmember Judy reported they had also entertained the idea of letting companies put their logos on the garage doors for a fee which would also bring in some revenue.  Manager Havey reviewed the exercise equipment and outdoor furniture/lounge chairs  he would like to purchase for the pool.  He noted the area proposed for the splash pad is on the south side of the pool and is already fenced in.  The fee to enter the pool would allow them access to the splash pad.  Councilmember Judy explained some of the comments she has heard regarding the request from citizens to open up the pool to the outdoors hoping to be outside when they watch their kids swim.  Manager Havey reported the busiest time of the year is the summer, and noted that he will be starting year round swim lessons as well as a year round swim team to increase business during the off seasons.  He is also pushing the scuba more to bring more people in.  He would also like to have paddle board classes and kayaking classes during the winter months when people are unable to do these activities in the outdoors.  He did report the pool is booked from 6 a.m. to 8 p.m. through the summer so some of these classes may not start until the fall.  Councilmember Judy reported some of the high school classes had been using the pool as well as some of the wards and would be billed for their use from now on.  The fees including rental fees and hours were reviewed.  He reviewed the discussion held with representatives from Salina City regarding a possible package deal for both pools (Gunnison and Salina) as well as the Rec Center in Salina. Councilmember Sorensen recommended the hours be reviewed, and possibly open earlier for those who could come before 6:00 a.m.    Manager Havey noted the merit badges that the scouts were able to earn at the pool.  Manager Havey reviewed the revenues for the pool including his plans to increase revenues.  He also noted the money that had been saved in wages with the decrease in hours and less lifeguards than in previous years.  Councilmember Judy reported they are working with different businesses hoping to work into their wellness packages offered to their employees.  Swimming lessons were discussed further as well as the advertisement for the lessons.  Manager Havey noted he had some employees along with a Pool Committee member that will be working on a Face Book account for the pool.  Councilmember Judy explained the taxes the Gunnison City residents pay that go towards the pool, and the small discount the Gunnison City residents receive on annual passes.  The activities and other possible sources of revenues were detailed.   Mayor Sorensen reported they would be looking at their budget, and determine what amount they would be able to donate to the pool.  The history of Centerfield City's donations to the pool were reviewed.  Manager Havey questioned what 
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Centerfield City would like in return for their donation.  Mayor Sorensen stated he would like the rates to be fair with no penalty assessed to the Centerfield City residents.  The discussion ensued regarding Centerfield City taking advantage of the pool during its city events.  

Councilmember Judy reported the Gunnison residents pay a 6% utility and a 4% telecommunications tax that go towards the pool, and noted some of the Centerfield residents thought their utility and telecommunications taxes also went towards the pool.  The Centerfield representatives acknowledged these taxes did not go towards the pool. 
Councilmember Judy felt the pool committee was functioning as it should at this point with representatives from all of the entities within the valley.  

Manager Havey summarized the discussion he has had with other pool managers in the area, and the volume of swimmers that attend other pools during the summer months.  The involvement of the South Sanpete School District was mentioned with the possibility of improving revenue with usage of the students and their involvement with the swim team.  
6:50 p.m. Work Session adjourned.  Mayor Tom Sorensen and Councilmembers Jaden Sorensen, Travis Leatherwood and Chief McCall left

Council Meeting

7:00 p.m. Councilmember Brian Jensen  and Councilmember Thayne Carlisle arrived
Presiding:  Mayor Pro-tem Brian Jensen

Invocation:  Councilmember Melissa Judy
Proposed Approval of Pro-Tem Mayor

Councilmember Judy made the motion to approve Councilmember Brian Jensen as the Pro-Tem Mayor in the absence of Mayor Blackham.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  

Councilmember Judy reviewed the work session that had just taken place with the Centerfield City Council members.
Public Comment
There were no citizens in attendance requesting public comment time.
Proposed Approval of Donation to Veterans, Sevier Valley Squadron, CAP ~ John Hammond
Recorder Braithwaite reported the Council had approved a $50 donation  to a veteran's project in a previous year, and was now being asked to donate to a wreath project John Hammond is presenting.
Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve a $50 donation to the Veteran's project hosted by John Hammond.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Discuss Proposed Vacation (Vacate) of Part of the River Bend Subdivision (generally identified as Phase 2 and 3) and Located in the vicinity of 500 South and 400 East Street, Application Submitted by John Mogle and Kasey Petersen

Mayor Pro-tem Jensen noted he had had Recorder Braithwaite e-mail the councilmembers all of the information from Bruce Parker, and wanted to bring in any public comments received tonight.  He then 
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thought they would be more prepared to make a decision at the following meeting.  None of the Councilmembers had received any public comment.  Recorder Braithwaite noted she had spoken with Lori Nay, who was over the River Walk project, regarding the "donated" property Kasey Peterson had mentioned for the River Walk.  She will continue to review the records she has on the project, and Recorder Braithwaite will also research the deeds for the "donated" properties and easements to see what actually took place.  The River Walk sidewalk was reviewed further along with the easements received.
7:10 p.m. Kasey Peterson and John Mogle arrived

Mayor Pro-tem questioned if Kasey Peterson and John Mogle had any further information they would like to give the Council.  They declined noting they didn't have any further information.  Mayor Pro-tem Jensen noted the city is still trying to find some deeds from the River Walk project, and hoped to have a proposal for the subdivision ready by the next meeting.  Kasey and John noted they owned the property when the River Walk project happened.  Mayor Pro-tem Jensen noted the Council would like to take the property John and Kasey had reported they donated to the city during the River Walk project into consideration when determining a decision for the proposed vacation.  He noted the public comment time would be closed tonight.  John reported he didn't know that they necessarily deeded over property, but had to give their approval for a portion of the sidewalk for the River Walk.  John reviewed their property lines in regards to the location of the River Walk.  Councilmember Andersen suggested John and Kasey present any information they have regarding the said "donated" property to the city.  Kasey noted the property was not nearly enough to equal the 1.9 acres the city had purchased by paying the delinquent taxes on the road at their subdivision.  Mayor Pro-tem Jensen reported the city would like to research this further and take all the information into consideration.
Discuss Possible Sidewalk Placement at 500 South and Safe to School Grant ~ Councilmember Carlisle
Councilmember Carlisle noted the south side of the road on 500 South would be a much better placement for the sidewalk than the north side as there is already a natural pathway on the south side as well as a little more room.  He noted the School District is really hesitant to get involved with this.  Councilmember Andersen stated he thought the School District could and would be open if the city prepared a good presentation to present at their board meeting.  Councilmember Carlisle noted the STS (Safe to School) Sidewalk Grant had not been opened up yet, and he had been told the grant would be opened up when there was money available.  He reported he is on the list, and will be notified when this grant becomes available.  He would like to look into the grant, see what the grant is about and how much the match would be then take that presentation to the school board to see if they would help with a portion of that as this will be for the safety of the students.  He reviewed the UDOT sidewalk grant reporting this is only available for those projects adjacent to the highway.  Councilmember Carlisle reported this would be almost a half mile of sidewalk.  Councilmember Andersen mentioned this would be a great asset for the school to have this entire block covered with sidewalk.  Councilmember Carlisle mentioned the schools are frequently sending the kids around the block for the gym classes.   The Council verified the sidewalks had been put on the CIB list as an "A" project giving this a higher priority when applying.
Proposed Approval of Resolution 2015-4, Fee for Fire Department Budget ~ Councilmember Carlisle

Councilmember Carlisle explained the resolution is to help with increased costs of the Fire Dept.  This .30 cent monthly fee will be added to the water bill.  This was discussed at the previous council meeting noting the Fire Dept. had requested an increase in their budget of $5,272  with Gunnison City's portion being approximately 47% and the rest of the cities in the valley putting their portion in accordingly to the rates set up in the original agreement for the Fire Dept. budget.

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to approve Resolution 2015-4, a .30 cent fee per month for the Fire Department Budget to be added to the monthly water bill.  Councilmember Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.
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Recorder Braithwaite itemized the proposed breakdown of the Gunnison City CIB listing for a sidewalk project.  Mayor Pro-tem Jensen would like to get the water project finished up to see where things sit financially then possibly pursue funding for sidewalks at that time if it is feasible.
Proposed Approval of Ordinance 2015-4, Amending City Code 6-2-2.2 On-street Parking of Large Vehicles Prohibited ~ Exceptions
Chief Halliday reported this ordinance was not ready to adopt, and still needed further discussion.  This will be tabled to a future meeting.

Proposed Approval of Hiring Temporary Personnel for Park/Cemetery Maintenance Help ~ Councilmember Judy

Recorder Braithwaite reported Stephen Hansen had been on vacation for two weeks at which time Supervisor Reber put Hyrum Leatherwood to work on a temporary emergency basis, to get ready for Memorial Day, but needed the approval of the Council.  Councilmember Donaldson noted Supervisor Reber had mentioned he had a little money in his budget to hire a part-time youth to help him.  Recorder Braithwaite mentioned Supervisor Reber would like to be able to use Hyrum throughout the summer as needed.
Councilmember Judy made the motion to hire Hyrum Leatherwood as a part-time temporary employee to help with the cemetery and park.  Councilmember Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.

Councilmember Judy summarized the projects the high school students had helped with during this summer beautification process.  The planter boxes and hanging pots were reviewed and the timing of putting the pots out.
Discuss Open Recreation Board Member Position

Councilmember Andersen reported Gunnison City had a board position open on the Recreation Board.  This position would start on July 1st, and is a two year position.  He mentioned he would get with Recorder Braithwaite to get something written up to post in the newspaper for those who may be interested in applying for the position.  It was reported Becky Carlisle and Councilmember Robert Andersen are the other two representatives for Gunnison City with Becky being in the 4-year position.
Proposed Approval of City Council Minutes for Wednesday, April 22, 2015, Open Session and Wednesday, May 6, 2015, Open and Closed Sessions

Recorder Braithwaite mentioned the minutes for Wednesday, May 6, 2015 had not been completed.  Councilmember Andersen pointed out Councilmember Jensen was listed as Mayor Pro-tem rather than Mayor Blackham as the presiding officer.  Recorder Braithwaite will make this correction.

Councilmember Andersen made the motion to approve the minutes for Wednesday, April 22, 2015, Open Session with the noted correction.  Councilmember Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Mayor Pro-tem Jensen abstained as he was not in attendance.
7:30 p.m. John Mogle and Kasey Peterson left

Future Items


City Hall:  Councilmember Donaldson reviewed the quote he had received from Peterson Plumbing to revamp the HVAC system.  He explained Peterson's had two different companies come to City Hall to analyze the situation with the furnace with both companies finding problems with the system.  Councilmember Donaldson will get with Peterson's to get a little more detail.  Councilmember Donaldson 
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explained some of the problems they found when analyzing the furnace.  Chief Halliday recommended the Council look to those who built the system to see why things weren't built as they should be.  The Council 
all agreed with this statement.  Councilmember Donaldson stated Kurtley from Peterson's will be talking with the architect and the mechanical engineers to discuss those items that weren't built as drawn up in the plans.  Councilmember Carlisle felt if the price of the quote was what it would take to get the system up to speed and more efficient, it wouldn't take long to pay the cost of the overhaul off.  Councilmember Donaldson will get with Kurtley to see what he has found out. 
Swimming Pool:  Councilmember Judy had a letter for the Councilmembers to sign requesting donations for the July 4th auction, and reminded the Council  the proceeds of the auction will be going towards the pool this year.

Dairy Days:  Chief Halliday reviewed the Dairy Days events that will be held the first weekend of June this year.  He reported they would be holding a carnival, corn hole tournament, BMX race, Muddy Udder Mud Run and lawn mower races.  This will all take place at the Gunnison Fairgrounds.  Chief Halliday will have Lori Nay, the Business Association President, put out an e-mail to the local businesses to have them put their cows out.
Streets:  Councilmember Carlisle and Chief Halliday continued to discuss the proposed parking and travelling of large vehicles on the city streets giving suggestions for the verbiage on the amendment of the ordinance.  As the discussion turned to the compaction level required to make it possible for large trucks to travel on the roads without damaging the city's infrastructure, Councilmember Andersen suggested Central Utah Testing be used for some of the specs on the compaction testing.  Chief Halliday will talk with them, and find out what it will cost for them to do the compaction testing.  

Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

Councilmember Carlisle made the motion to approve the bills and adjustments as presented.  Councilmember Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Mayor Pro-tem Jensen abstained from the vote.
Closed Session
Mayor Pro-tem Jensen made the motion to adjourn into a Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (a) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual and (c) strategy sessions to discuss pending or reasonably imminent litigation; and (d) strategy sessions to discuss the purchase, exchange, or lease of real property, including any form of a water right or water shares, if the public discussion of the transaction would: (i) disclose the appraisal or estimated value of the property under consideration; or (ii) prevent the public body from completing the transaction on the best possible terms.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  
7:50 p.m.  Closed Session.  Councilmember Judy, Recorder Braithwaite and Chief Halliday left
8:20 p.m. Adjourn
___________________________________                                                                                                     
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________

Brian Jensen, Mayor Pro-tem
___________________________________

Approval Date
